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Mayor Fonzie Flowers called the Board Meeting of the Town of Youngsville Board of 

Commissioners to order at 7:00pm.  Commissioner Brame gave invocation.  In attendance 

were Commissioners Cat Redd, Scott Brame, Larry Wiggins, and Joseph Johnson 

(teleconference).  Commissioner Terry Hedlund was not in attendance.  Others in 

attendance were Town Administrator Phillip Cordeiro, Town Clerk / Tax Collector Emily 

Hurd, Captain Jahanzeb Magsi, Attorney Katie Barber-Jones, Finance Officer Kari Patton-

Motluck, Parks and Recreation Director Andrew Smith, Public Works Supervisor Randy 

Smith, Planning Director Erin Klinger, and ABC Board Chairman Rick Houser.  

 

Mayor Flowers stated the Board would need to go into Closed Session for Attorney-Client 

Privilege, N.C.G.S. 143-318.11 (a) (3), and requested a motion to amend the agenda.   

 

MOTION: TO AMEND THE PROPOSED AGENDA TO INCLUDE CLOSED 

SESSION FOR N.C.G.S. 143-318.11 (A) (3) – PRESERVATION OF 

ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner Redd.  

The motion passed unanimously.   

 

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE AMENDED AGENDA 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner Redd.  

The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The next item on the agenda was citizens’ comments.  Due to the social distancing 

restriction for the COVID-19 Virus, citizens attended via web/teleconference.   
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Jim Moss, 217 N College Street, wished to speak regarding the policy on garbage services.  

He noted the Town would take over solid waste services starting on July 1st.  Mr. Moss 

explained some of his tenants were on fixed incomes and lived in a “cluster” of several 

houses.  The current rules require each individual household to have garbage services, 

which can become costly.  Mr. Moss requested the Board consider allowing “clusters” to 

consolidate services, making sure there were enough roll carts for the volume of trash 

generated.  He felt this would also be more efficient for the Town’s collection process 

while helping ease the burden on residents.  Mr. Moss stated he wanted to help the Town 

figure out a way the Town can achieve their solid waste goals while being more effective 

and economical for those services provided.   

 

Mr. Moss noted he has become aware of the penalties for not having garbage services and 

suggested those penalties could be amended to be far less severe while still achieving the 

same intent.  He stated he would discuss this with Staff in the future to get the history and 

rationale for the fines and to see what is intended for the future. 

 

Hurd stated no one else had registered to speak.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no other comments from the public.   

 

The next item on the agenda was the approval of the Consent Agenda.  The Consent 

Agenda consisted of: 

▪ Minutes from the Regular Board Meeting – March 11, 2021 

▪ Finance Report 

▪ Fire Department Report 

▪ Parks and Recreation Report 

▪ Planning and Zoning Report 

▪ Police Department Report 

▪ Public Works Report 

▪ Tax Collector’s Report 

▪ Budget Amendment – 2021-5 

 

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA  

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Redd and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 

The next item on the agenda was Old Business.  The first item under Old Business to 

consider the Owner Service Provision Amendment to the Town’s Solid Waste Ordinance.  

Cordeiro explained he included additional language to clarify what constituted an 

apartment complex to insure there was no ambiguity.  Planning staff will be able to help 

determine status if needed.  In working with Hampton Village Apartments, Cordeiro stated 

this was the best solution. 

 

MOTION: APPROVE THE OWNER SERVICE PROVISION AMENDMENT 

TO THE TOWN’S SOLID WASTE ORDINANCE 
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The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The second item under Old Business was to consider the Owner Service Provision Solid 

Waste Amendment to the Town’s General Fee Schedule and consider updates to the 

Planning and Zoning Fee Schedule.  Cordeiro explained the proposed updates to the Fee 

Schedule reflect the changes to the Solid Waste Ordinance regarding multiunit complex 

and per door fees for each unit.  He noted the monthly fees have not changed.  Cordeiro 

stated the planning and zoning fees are being updated to bring them in line with 

neighboring municipalities.  When asked, Klinger stated her intention was to have them go 

into effect with the upcoming fiscal year but was fine with the updated fees becoming 

effective immediately.  Cordeiro stated he would prefer to update them now and reminded 

the Board all current applications would be grandfathered under the old rates.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE THE GENERAL FEE SCHEDULE AND PLANNING 

AND ZONING FEE SCHEDULE AS DRAFTED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The next item on the agenda was New Business.  The first item under New Business was 

to consider approval of a contract for banking services with Benchmark Community Bank.  

Cordeiro explained this recommendation came at the end of six months’ worth of effort 

between him and Patton-Motluck to ensure the Town receives the best deal and solutions.  

He stated Benchmark would increase the level of service and be more efficient.  Cordeiro 

stated the fees would stay the same, noting the Town would receive more services for the 

same level of fees.  He stated there was also a convenience factor regarding the location of 

Benchmark just down the road from Town Hall.  Mayor Flowers appreciated staying with 

a local bank.   

 

MOTION: DIRECT THE TOWN ADMINISTRATOR AND FINANCE 

OFFICER TO EXECUTE THE CONTRACT WITH BENCHMARK 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The second item under New Business was to review Mason Hurt’s application for the ABC 

Board.  Mayor Flowers stated he reviewed Mr. Hurt’s resume and knew him personally.  

He felt Mr. Hurt would be a great addition to the ABC Board, noting Mr. Hurt already 

serves the community and is a member of the Youngsville Masonic Lodge.   

 

MOTION: APPOINT MASON HURT TO THE ABC BOARD WITH TERM TO 

EXPIRE ON MAY 31, 2022 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Redd and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously.   
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The third item under New Business was to consider Fiscal Year 2022 Budget with a Tax 

Rate of $.655.  Cordeiro presented the FYE 2022 Budget to the Board.  He stated he was 

available to meet individually or schedule a work session as needed.  Cordeiro explained 

the tax rate was maintained in the proposed budget as the town was still growing.  He stated 

the tax base is expanding but the Town needed to invest in some infrastructure needs at 

this time and felt it was unwise to lower the tax rate.  Cordeiro explained one of the 

requirements for money received by the Federal Government for the pandemic is 

contingent on municipalities not reducing the tax rate for two years, with the moratorium 

expiring in 2024.  He felt the Town would be ready to reduce the tax rate considerably by 

that time. 

 

MOTION: SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING FOR THE FYE 2022 PROPOSED 

BUDGET WITH A TAX RATE OF $.655 AT THE YOUNGSVILLE 

COMMUNITY HOUSE FOR 7PM ON MAY 13, 2021 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 

The next item on the agenda was Reports and Other Business.   

 

Mayor Flowers stated he was proud of how many people came out to help clean litter on 

March 27th.  He noted the litter problem was happening statewide and has been a point of 

contention.  Mayor Flowers stated he was happy to see the amount of people that 

supported Youngsville and wanted to keep the town beautiful.  He thanked everyone for 

their help, noting Commissioner Hedlund has always been impactful with helping to keep 

the litter collected.   

 

Mayor Flowers welcomed Cordeiro back and Cordeiro thanked Staff for their help.  He 

noted Youngsville was a great place to live and working here feels the same way.   

 

Cordeiro wanted to respond to Mr. Moss’ comments.  He stated Mr. Moss has been an 

excellent contributor to the community and hoped there would be no ill will if the Town 

did not implement the solutions Mr. Moss suggested.  Cordeiro explained Mr. Moss was 

requesting to treat certain communities differently and he wanted to address those issues 

with the Board to spur discussion.   

 

Regarding income, there have been several requests from residents on fixed income.  The 

problem with providing a reduced rate, or no fee, was the inability of Staff to verify the 

financial validity of the request.   

 

Another request from residents has been for reduced service or exemption based on a low 

volume of trash.  Cordeiro expressed concerns that creating a lower rate for use creates a 

liability, or possible ramifications, for other fees and taxes.   He explained the program is 

designed so that the total cost of the program is divided between the number of 

residences, not on the volume at each residence.  Cordeiro advised against creating 

separate categories based on volume.  Cordeiro explained the solid waste program 

encompassed more than curbside waste in roll carts.  He stated the fees also included 
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bulky waste items, brush, leaves, and street side trash pickups as well.  The goal is to 

ensure the community remains clean and presentable.   

 

Reduced service levels have been another request.  Cordeiro stated the garbage truck will 

drive down every street in town regardless.  The Town will still spend funds on fuel, 

personnel, and time even if they were to skip a house making spot servicing problematic.   

 

Cordeiro recommended the landlords work with their tenants for solutions, such as 

including the garbage fees in their rental rates.  Overall, other residents should not 

shoulder the problems of a few individuals.   

 

Commissioner Redd agreed with Cordeiro’s assessment as did Commissioner Wiggins 

and Mayor Flowers.  

 

Commissioner Brame stated the State’s litter problem was mentioned during the previous 

CAMPO meeting.  NC DOT Division 5 Engineer Joey Hopkins mentioned that funding 

was coming back in and they should be able to up their efforts on trash pickup.   

 

Commissioner Brame stated he had another discussion with Mr. DeLuca, a risk 

consultant with the NCLM, regarding grants.  Mr. DeLuca also noted NCLM has given 

presentations regarding the allowance of golf carts and would be willing to present to the 

Board if they wanted to pursue this option.  Mayor Flowers stated he was not sure if the 

Town had previously investigated allowing golf carts and Cordeiro stated he would 

follow up with Mr. DeLuca as it would not hurt to have more information.   

 

Commissioner Johnson noted the speeding on E Winston Street has increased again, 

possibly due to a reduction in COVID-19 restrictions.  When asked, Commissioner 

Johnson stated the mornings had more speeding problems.  Cordeiro stated he would look 

at increasing patrols.  Commissioner Johnson stated the past month has been a problem, 

noting traffic was also backing up more often.   

 

Patton Motluck stated there were no changes to the Finance Report.   
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Mayor Flowers presented the Youngsville Fire Department’s report.  He stated there would 

be district-wide inspections on fire hydrants starting this month.  Residents can expect to 

see some water spillage.   

 

 
 

A Smith stated he had nothing to add to the Parks and Recreation Report.  He thanked 

everyone for their help with the Egg Hunt, noting it was a successful event.   
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Klinger reminded the Board there would be approximately ten cases for the May Board 

Meeting.   

 

 
 

 

 

Captain Magsi stated there were no additions or changes to the Police Department Report.  

He noted the cadets were doing great and would graduate late April or early May.  Captain 

Magsi stated the cadets have passed most of the tougher courses already. 

 

 
 

R Smith stated he had nothing to add to the Public Works Report. 
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Attorney Barber-Jones stated she had nothing to add at this time. 

 

Hurd noted she would get the planning and zoning cases to the Board early to allow for 

enough time to review them.  She stated she had nothing to add to the Tax Collector Report.  

 

 
 

Mayor Flowers stated the Board needed to go into Closed Session in order to preserve 

Attorney-Client Privilege, NCGS 143-318.11 (a) (3).   
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MOTION: TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION IN ORDER TO PRESERVE 

ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE – NCGS 143-318.11 (a) (3) 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously.  After a short recess, the Board entered Closed 

Session at 7:42pm and exited at 8:11pm.  Mayor Flowers stated no action was taken. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 8:12pm upon a motion made by Commissioner Wiggins, 

seconded by Commissioner Brame, and approved unanimously.   

 

 


